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Sloane Fried Kinstler, Assistant Attorney General

Patricia McCray, Administrative Officer
GUESTS:



Floyd Azbell, Worcester Technical High School






Arthur Shelton, Industry Member
CALL TO ORDER
Chairman James Johnson called the Business Meeting of the State Board of Heating, Ventilation, Air-Conditioning and Refrigeration Contractors (“Board”) to order at 10:30 a.m.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES
The members of the board reviewed the minutes of the July 10, 2013 Board meeting and
MOTION I was made by Mr. Crist, seconded by Mr. Gawne, and unanimously carried to approve the minutes.
APPLICATION REVIEW COMMITTEE REPORT
Staff submitted an oral report of reviewed applications reviewed by committee for July 10 and September 11, 2013.   The report is as follows and may be amended:  The Application Review Committee reports that there were a total of 18 applications received for review, eight (8) original apprentice applications, one (1) renewal apprentice, one (1) original journey referred for examination review, seven (7) original apprentice referred for additional information and one (1)  original apprentice denied. 
MOTION II was made by Mr. Clinedinst, seconded by Mr. Gawne and unanimously carried to approve the Application Review Committee report without modification.

COMPLAINT COMMITTEE REPORT
The Complaint Committee submitted the following report covering July 11 through September 10, 2013: Total number of complaints 93; complaints for initial review 14; complaints for panel review 6; 3 complaints for investigations; 2 complaints for pre-charge; 1 complaint with criminal charges; 2 complaints for OAH, 2 for consent order and 78 complaints closed.

MOTION III was made by Mr. Clinedinst, seconded by Mr. Smith and unanimously carried to accept the Complaint Committee report without corrections.

OLD BUSINESS
PSI
Board members asked involvement in a meeting with the examination vendor PSI during their visit here to meet with the Elevator Safety Board.  Mr. Warren, board member, suggested that in reviewing of the exam questions being more frequently answered incorrectly be re-worded.  During its May board meeting Chairman Johnson mentioned conversations he has had with individuals who have been in the industry for longer than twenty (20) years, and have difficulty passing the exam.  These industry members want to comply with the State requirements for licensing, but allege that the questions are either misleading or confusing.

Vice Chair, Mr. Matusky, suggested that license exam questions be updated to reflect the requirements of the 2012 Codes.  He also suggested that research be provided to determine the last time the license exams were individually reviewed by the Board.  Mr. Matusky offered the use of the HVACR Contractors Association Board room as a venue to consider for the review meeting with PSI representatives.  The facility has all of the latest technology for “webinar” access.  Mr. Smith, board member, asked if the exam has been reviewed.

MOTION IV was made by Mr. Warren to obtain the ten (10) questions most frequently answered incorrectly for review by the board, seconded by Mr. Gawne and unanimously carried.
New Business
Floyd Azbell, Instructor, Worcester Technical High School
Mr. Azbell, HVACR instructor for Worcester Technical High School (“WTHS”), presented information on the two-year program offered to WTHS students in preparation for careers in HVACR industry.  He also outlined the subject matter covered, the number of hours the students spend in class and his credentials.  Program material was reviewed recently by Board member, Mr. Clinedinst, and determined that it did not meet with Board standards compared with those of Maryland Approved Apprenticeship Program.  Mr. Azbell asserted that WTHS’s program hours should be approved for credit toward the work experience requirement required for eligibility for journey license examination.  Mr. Azbell compared the rigors of the WTHS program to that of the Delaware Tech Institute to which the Board has granted credit towards the work experience requirement. Mr. Azbell reported an 85% attendance rate for this two-year program with a break-down of 180 hours, 75% hands-on and 25% classroom instruction.  All instruction is industry specific with an enrollment of 28 students and an 85% pass rate.  The Board commended Mr. Azbell for his efforts and his obvious investment in the education of high school students toward careers in the HVACR industry.  His request will be taken under consideration.

EXECUTIVE SESSION
Motion V was made by Mr. Charles Smith, seconded by Mr. James Crist, and unanimously carried that the State Board of Heating, Ventilation, Air-conditioning and Refrigeration Contractors go into Executive Session, at 12:00 p.m., 500 N. Calvert Street, 3rd Floor Conference Room, Baltimore, Maryland 21202.  The meeting is permitted to be closed pursuant to State Government Article, Annotated Code of Maryland, § 10-508 (a) (7).  The purpose of the meeting was to consult with counsel.  The Board reconvened into public session at 12:15 p.m.

Motion VI was made by Mr. Smith seconded by Mr. Smallwood and unanimously carried that the Board accepts the dispositions rendered in the Executive Session.

International Mechanical Code (IMC) and International Residential Code (IRC)
Board member, James Crist, asked where to find reference to fuel fired appliances, split systems and geo-thermal systems in the International Mechanical Code (IMC). Mr. Crist was advised by Counsel that to establish a position on appliances not already addressed in the IMC, the Board would have to create a regulation. 

Mr. Crist shared with the Board the instructions that are found on flex-duct: “Flex duct connected and exceeded 20 feet prevents air flow code reference: authority having jurisdiction determine what law, ordinance code shall apply in the use of flexible duct.”  Mr. Papavasiliou suggested that the Board can support the action by sending out notices to supply houses that “proper air flow is the responsibility of the contractor.” 
Identifying Licensing Information
Counsel was asked to cite the provision by which a license number is to be included on vehicles used for the provision of HVACR services.  Counsel advised that the Board has historically interpreted Business Regulation Article, Annotated Code of Maryland, §9A-404 regarding advertisements to require that “the license number of the master, master restricted or limited license holder” is be included with other signage on vehicles, which many boards and commissions have found to constitute an “advertisement.” vehicles.  The Board requested that Counsel draft language for a regulation to present at the next Board meeting to contain more specific information pertaining to the advisement requirements.  Counsel suggested that the Board allow companies that maintain a fleet of vehicles to be given time to make update vehicle signage to comply with any adopted regulatory provisions.  The Board determined that the provision should contain language that makes the regulation applicable to vehicles acquired after January 1, 2014. The Board also considered the responsibility of companies that delegate work to sub-contractors, and that the appropriate licensee of that sub-company will be responsible for work that is provided. 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT
PSI
Mr. Papavasiliou informed Board members present that he has posted an alert of the new code adoption and has notified examination vendor, PSI, to convert any Code-related exam questions to reflect the 2012 Code.  During the June 2013 Board meeting, members were given a PSI bulletin to review for outdated information and other references.  Members were asked to provide Mr. Papavasiliou with their input.  Another copy of the bulletin was provided to the members present for review, and Mr. Papavasiliou will wait to hear back from PSI regarding the new code and board members regarding any necessary changes to the bulletin.

EXAM REPORT
The examination report for the month of August 2013 as reported by PSI Exams is as follows:
	
	Candidates Tested
	Passed
	Failed
	Pass %

	Total
	71
	29
	42
	41%


CORRESPONDENCE

Amended Virginia Reciprocal Agreement
The amended reciprocal agreement has been returned to the Board for the Chairman’s signature.  Chairman Johnson will be presented the agreement during the October 2013 meeting and returned to the Virginia Board.
COUNSEL’S REPORT
None.
CHAIRMAN’S REPORT
None.
Adjournment

With no further business, a motion was made by Mr. Smith that all business presented be accepted, seconded by Mr. Smallwood, and unanimously carried that the State Board of Heating, Ventilation, Air-conditioning and Refrigeration Contractors adjourn at 12:45 p.m.
           √   

Approved without corrections

                        
Approved with corrections


Fred Matusky


 
October 9, 2013



Fred Matusky, Vice Chairman
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